
THE MINUTES OF THE RNZRSA AFFILIATES COMMITTEE MEETING HELD IN THE  GALLIPOLI ROOM, LEVEL 2, ANZAC HOUSE, 181 WILLIS STREET, ON WEDNESDAY 9 SEPTEMBER COMMENCING AT 0930 HOURS 

Chairman:  

Mr I A Hunter  

Deputy Chairman:
Mr R J Klitscher - RNZRSA National President

Members:


	28 Maori Battalion Assn

	NZ Korean Veterans Assn

	2NZEF Japan  and BCOF Assn
	NZ Nuclear Test Veterans

	ATC Association
	RF Cadet Assn

	BAF (NZ) Inc
	RNZ Artillery Assn

	Cadet Corps Assn
	RNZAC Assn

	CMT Association 
	RNZAF Assn

	Ex-Vietnam Services Assn
	RNZRSA National Women’s Assn

	Malayan Veterans’ Assn
	RNZ Naval Association National Council (Inc)

	NZ Army Assn
	RNZ Naval Women’s Assn

	NZ Federation of Brevet Clubs
	Sea Cadet Assn

	 
	

	By Invitation:
	

	
	

	BJ Clark
	RNZRSA National Vice President

	K T Holley
	RNZRSA National Vice President

	H Grey
	National Executive Committee

	C Mullane
	National Executive Committee

	T Wylde
	National Executive Committee

	AR Dixon                          
	Chairman Pensions & Welfare Committee

	
	

	In Attendance
	

	
	

	E Hoverd
	Advisory Officer, RNZRSA Welfare

	
	


1.
Welcome


RNZRSA National President Robin Klitscher welcomed the Affiliates to the meeting. 

2.
Apologies


M Snow, Manager Pensions and Welfare, RNZRSA

3.
Confirmation of Minutes

The Minutes of the meeting held on 17 September 2008 were confirmed as a true and accurate record.













Carried

4.
Range of RNZRSA Representation - Current Projects 


Expert Panel – 3 major papers in front of them currently. 

Select Committee on Social Services on the Social Assistance  (Payment of New Zealand Superannuation and Veterans Pension Overseas) Amendment Bill concerning portability arrangements for international payment of NZ Superannuation and Veterans’ Pension.
Health Committee – Prostate Cancer Submission 
War Pensions Claims Panels – to be concentrated in Auckland, Hamilton, Wellington and Christchurch as that is where the administrative support is available. Appeals are currently being held every six weeks.

Mercer – is studying the actuarial content of RNZRSA submission to the Law Commission for an impartial report. 

RSA Review – is currently going through a major overhaul. Currently the subscription account supports four issues per year, but a fifth has also been provided with the considerable cost being borne by the capitation account.  That arrangement is no longer sustainable.  It is likely that the “free” fifth issue will be dropped, and subscribers will then receive the four issues they are entitled to receive under their subscription.  The opportunity will also be taken for the September issue to be presented in a new format to coincide with the Review’s 85th Anniversary. The new format will have an improved layout and be more informative with a wider range of articles and a general content facelift. 

Ongoing Traffic – major effort is going into dialogue with VANZ on a range of issues (see Items 5 and 6 below; and with the Law Commission (see Item 8).  

5.
Relationship with VANZ  

Feedback from the Affiliates on VANZ

· processing times are slow

· unannounced policy changes

· inconsistency in decision making 

· quality of letters received from VANZ

· query about a funding cap 
National President, Robin Klitscher briefed the meeting on issues that had arisen.  He reminded members of the circumstances in which the RNZRSA had supported the move to place VANZ wholly within the NZDF in July 2007; and emphasised the importance of maintaining positive links between and among the NZDF, VANZ, RNZRSA and RSAs (see also the Ministers comment below).  

Large numbers of applications for reimbursements are received in Hamilton and the staff there are no longer able to pass the work out to MSD offices elsewhere, as was done previously in times of overload.  This is particularly relevant to travel and other claims such as pharmacy charges and similar.  VANZ itself is well aware of the need to improve delivery in this regard, and is working hard to do so.    

The Claims Panels will be streamlined into the four centres mentioned above.  This makes sound administrative sense.  The renewal or reconsideration of Claims Panellists will be looked at with consideration of a staggered rollover.  RSA Claims Panellists are nominated by NEC and appointed by the Secretary for War Pensions. The law requires that the Secretary may not alter the number of Panels unless he or she has consulted with the NEC (note that the law stipulates “the NEC” - not the “RNZRSA”, nor the “National President”).  The National President has met with some Claims Panellists during a training session organised by VANZ in Wellington – such meetings have been very rare in recent times.  He expects that he will be have further meetings with them as other similar sessions take place, or as new appointments are made. 

There is no funding cap at VANZ or other direction to reduce expenditure in statutory War Disablement Pensions entitlements. 

Please keep RNZRSA informed of any issues in relation to VANZ, with evidence. 

	Total number WDP applications
	Percentage accepted
	Year period

	12,689
	34%
	2003-04

	15,631
	30%
	2004-05

	16,872
	41%
	2005-06

	15,659
	53%
	2006-07

	15,645
	57%
	2007-08

	20,315
	37%
	2008-09


The level of accepted claims is returning to the proportions of about five years ago.  There could be a number of factors for the increases in the number of applications, such as the Year of the Veteran and Tribute 08, but the reasons for the increased proportional acceptance levels and the subsequent sharp decline are not very clear.  It is unlikely that they are due to any single cause (such as YoV heightened awareness, or the effects of presumptive lists).  

The National President is in dialogue with the General Manager on these matters and others.  He reported that a reply to a range of issues previously raised with VANZ by the RNZRSA was awaited.  

The Minster of Veterans’ Affairs has stated that good relations between RNZRSA and VANZ are extremely important. 
There has been an appointment of a Deputy Secretary for War Pensions to assist with workload and decision making processes.  He is Mr Greg Crott, and among other things he is at present working in particular on improving the nature of the letters responding to individual applications.  

Mr Rick Ottaway, General Manager of VANZ was then welcomed to the meeting and invited to address it.  
· restructuring – going to NZDF from MSD

· Enquiry line

· Complete Case Management

· Internal procedures to accommodate MSD

· Major upcoming commemorations – Gallipoli 95th/100th, Korea 60th

· Future of Veterans’ Affairs

There is a fixed budget for discretionary allowances for additional entitlements to cover cases where, for example, a veteran is not strictly entitled to such as Attendant Allowance but is in strong need.  There is no budgetary cap on entitlements under the WPA itself.   

14th October the first Veterans’ Affairs NZ Newsletter is being released. 

6.
Travel Concessions

A paper explaining the history of travel concessions had been raised by VANZ for the War Pensions Advisory Board, including a summary of present usage.  The paper had been made available by RNZRSA to NEC and the Affiliates.  Unfortunately it turns out that the 2001 agreement by the War Pensions Advisory Board of that time, which granted equivalent fares where entitled individuals used their own vehicle, is not supported by the law as it stands.  Two main points arose out of this.  First, contrary to what some veterans seemed to think, travel concessions or grants for the use of private vehicles did not go back many decades, but only to 2002.  Second, the only way of rectifying the position in law was to change the Regulation concerned.  Accordingly the paper proposed three options:

A – apply the concession to actual public transport only; 

B - pay a fixed mileage of 15 cents per kilometre for journeys greater than 100 km one way;

C – pay a fixed mileage for a limited number of trips each year.

Having considered this, both the Affiliates and the RSA had come down without exception for Option B; but only in principle.  Particularly attractive was the elimination of the arbitrary and inequitable zone system.  Remaining issues to be resolved turned upon the qualifying distance and the rate per kilometre thereafter.  While it was accepted that there had to be some qualifying distance, the reason for selecting 100km was not clear.  Further, although this concession could not be based upon full cost-of-ownership figures that might be applicable in the case of business travel on behalf of an employer, the proposed 15 cents/km was well below the AA running rate for small cars, and was therefore too low.  The rate also needed to take into account that the existing Regulation stipulated better than minimum fare as a basis.  After discussion, the National President undertook to make a case that the proposed qualifying range of 100km was too high and the 15c rate per kilometer too low.  The AA running tables would provide a sound basis, not least because the AA is an accepted independent authority and the figures are reviewed annually.  
7.
Role and Current Status of the Expert Panel 

The first substantive meeting was held on the 20th of August and attended by a delegation from the NZ Nuclear Test Veterans. The Expert Panel is also considering submissions from the RNZRSA on prostate and respiratory cancers in Vietnam veterans (it will call EVSA representatives to appear at its next meeting in early October for that purpose.)    Other subjects in the pipeline include policy on noise-induced hearing loss.  

8.
Law Commission Progress with the WPA Re-write 


Sir Geoffrey Palmer addressed the meeting.  


In thanking Sir Geoffrey the National President suggested strongly that all veterans' organisations should consider very carefully Sir Geoffrey's remarks on the merits of a prescriptive system similar to the Australian system and its Statements of Principle.  On the face of it, this might seem to run counter to the RNZRSA's own submission, which had preferred the current discretionary system on balance.  But we already have a rudimentary prescriptive system, by way of the presumptive lists which are working well.  


Beyond that, an examination of the frictions that have arisen with VANZ over recent months shows clearly that they are almost entirely because of the wide discretionary powers built in to our law.  Where there is discretion, interpretation is required.  And where there is interpretation there will also be disagreement based on points of view.  This is so especially where interpretations of the law are as difficult as they are in our system, which requires detailed case-by-case assessments by a number of panels so that consistency, too, is hard to achieve.  With a more defined system such as the SoPs, however, matters should be less open to interpretation, with clearer, less contentious and more consistent results.  This is certainly the Australian experience.  In that case most of the adversarial disputes that are currently a feature of our system would not be happening.


For these reasons the National President suggested that this particular matter would become a critical issue – perhaps the critical issue - in discussions yet to take place as the re-write continues.  Veterans' organisations including the RSA should prepare for this, and should do so with an open mind in order to be constructive in the best interests of veterans.  Where sufficient reason exists to reconsider our view, we should no be shy about doing so.  We will not get a second chance, and must get it right the first time.  And in all of this we should not overlook that we do now have the Expert Panel, which is ideally suited to be a principal arbiter in what should or should not be set out as the prescriptions.


In subsequent discussion, concern was expressed over possible effects on the bedrock “reverse onus of proof” currently in our system (EVSA).  Sir Geoffrey responded that it would of course be retained – the Commission is committed to that.  He had also made the point in his text that the presumptions in Statements of Principles can be set on the basis of lower than normal standards of proof anyway.    


Beyond that, in further general discussion the point was made that the full “reverse onus” would be retained for those few cases not resolvable under the presumptive lists, which would be treated in much the same way as now, but with better-expressed law.  This safety net would be retained. 


This was a useful session, reiterating that presumptive lists or Statements of Principles will likely assume critical policy importance in the months ahead.  

9.
Pension/Welfare Training and Related Matters

The Chairman of the RNZRSA NEC Pensions and Welfare Committee spoke to the meeting on current welfare initiatives and training. 

National Level training of Pensions and Welfare Officers was undertaken by RNZRSA in June 2009 for approximately 60 delegates. The training included presentations from MSD, VANZ, DHB, Age Concern, Veterans’ Pension Centre and RNZRSA. 

Veterans’ Homes Liaison Meeting – 25th August. 
10.
Outreach Project

Chris Mullane of RNZRSA NEC addressed the meeting on the Outreach Programme and other initiatives. 
11.
Dibutyl Phthalate Issues  

Jim Perry from the Malayan Veterans’ Association addressed the meeting on this issue. Canterbury University is currently undertaking a research study on the effects of Dibutyl Phthalate. Ten document cases have been studied so far. 
There is a need to find other scholarly information on this issue. The National President recommended that the Malayan Veterans’ Association to have a look at previous submissions to the Expert Panel for examples of submission papers; and offered the assistance of the RNZRSA when the time came. 

12.
Progress on Medal for Service

The Chairman (who also serves on the Joint Working Group on a medal for service) briefed the meeting on progress.  The JWG was about to make its recommendations through CDF.  The direction things had taken were satisfactory to the RNZSA, including the important point that this was expected to be a medal for service in general rather than a medal for service in any particular region or circumstance.

13.
General Business

Australian National Anthem at NZ ANZAC Day Parades – is already included at many RSA’s and ANZAC day celebrations around the country.  Unanimous approval given for National President to bring up at RNZRSA NEC next meeting. 














Carried 

14.
Closure

15.  
Next Meeting

Time and date TBA

Excerpt from RNZRSA National Executive Committee meeting June 2009 in relation to funding cap at VANZ – see section g.

7A.
ADDRESS BY RICK OTTAWAY

Mr Ottaway addressed a number of matters that are of interest to RNZRSA:

a)
He confirmed that he had held discussions with CDF to establish the likelihood of an RNZAF Aircraft being available to travel to Gallipoli in 2010.  It is understood that the Prime Minister wants a group of Veterans and a group of school children to attend the commemorations.  He further mentioned that 2015 was the Centenary of the Gallipoli Campaign and  that planning needed to commence in the near future for this significant National event.  Any event will need to be carefully planned as the number that can attend the commemorations is limited by the site’s location.

b)
Mr Ottaway also advised that the Expert Panel – Ministerial Advisory Group on Veterans Health - had held its inaugural meeting.  He was particularly impressed with the calibre of the Panel and of their commitment to the role.  It should be noted that the Expert Panel is to consider matters relating to all Ex-service personnel’s health; their brief is very wide.

c)
Mr Ottaway was pleased to advise that Government had not required VANZ to reduce its staffing levels at this time.  That said, it was also the case that the additional workload brought about by the rising number of applications for support had to be absorbed by existing resources.  

d)
VANZ will be introducing its National Call Centre in the near future.  It is proposing that incoming calls be sorted to enable requests for general information or for forms to be processed immediately, with any more difficult questions referred to a more senior person.  It is hoped that this will significantly limit the number of calls being referred to case managers, and thus speed up the process of considering individual cases.  There is continuing concern at the number of claims received for minor amounts.  Each claim required the same time to process; in a growing number of cases the cost of processing the claim was more that the amount being claimed.

e)
Mr Ottaway was asked to clarify the matter of “reverse onus of proof”.  He said that a better term is “rebuttable presumption”, on which the Act is quite clear.  It states that reasonable evidence that a condition is possibly or probably attributable to or aggravated by service in a war or emergency is sufficient to establish a presumption that the condition is in fact attributable to or aggravated by that service, and in order to counter the presumption it has to be shown that the condition is entirely due to other causes.  

f)
Asked about the proposed “outreach” programme, Mr Ottaway was of the view that the programme had merit and that it would reach a number of Veterans who were not currently known and did not belong to either an RSA or other Veterans Organisations.   Because neither the NZDF nor VANZ could do this on their own, an RNZRSA initiative in this area was essential.  In fact the Outreach Programme needed to be a collaborative approach between NZ Defence Force, VANZ and RNZRSA.

g)
Asked to comment on rumours of a “funding cap”, Mr Ottaway firmly assured members that the level of funding provided by Government for War Disablement Pensions support had not been reduced, that there was no “cap”, and that there had been no other instruction to reduce expenditure in this area.  

Members of the Expert Panel

Professor John Campbell MBChB, DipObst, MRACP, FRACP, MD as Chair of the Expert Panel. 

· Professor Campbell is a highly respected consultant physician, researcher and lecturer specialising in geriatric medicine. This work has culminated in his appointment as a Professor of Geriatric Medicine at the University of Otago. Professor Campbell is the current chairman of the New Zealand Medical Council.

Dr Marie Bismark MBChB, LLB, MBHL, PEGCertPP. 

· Dr Bismark is a Senior Associate at the law firm Buddle Findlay. Her fields of expertise are health law, no fault compensation and healthcare complaints resolution.

Associate Professor Brian Cox BSc (Hons), MBChB, DComH, PhD. 

· Assoc. Professor Cox is the director of the Hugh Adam Cancer Epidemiology Unit at the University of Otago. He has extensive experience as a researcher and lecturer specialising in epidemiology and cancer screening. Assoc. Professor Cox is widely published on melanoma, lung cancer and prostate cancer. 

Professor Desmond Gorman BSc, MBChB, MD, PhD, FACOM.

· Professor Gorman is the Head of the School of Medicine at the University of Auckland. He is a highly respected researcher and lecturer who specialises in brain injury, toxicology, decompression illness, and occupational medicine. Professor Gorman brings to the position an understanding of the service environment as he spent twelve years in the Royal Australian and Royal New Zealand Navies, culminating in his appointment as Director of Medical Services for the RNZN. 

Professor Timothy Maling BSc, MBChB, MRCP, FRACP, FRCP, MD.

· Professor Maling is a consulting physician of internal medicine and clinical pharmacology at the Capital and Coast District Health Board, and a Clinical Associate Professor of Clinical Pharmocology and Internal Medicine at the Wellington School of Medicine and Health Sciences. He has extensive experience as a consultant physician, researcher and lecturer specialising in hypertension and drug reactions.

Dr Alastair Macleod MBChB, ECFMG, MRANZCP, FRANZCP, PAChPM (RACP).

· Dr Macleod is the Medical Director of Burwood Hospital’s Brain Injury Rehabilitation Service, the Medical Director of Nurse Maude Hospice and a consultant psychiatrist with expertise in psychiatric sequelae of trauma, palliative medicine and neuropsychiatry. Dr Macleod also brings to the position first hand knowledge of working with veterans with PTSD and other service-related psychiatric disabilities. 

Former RNZRSA National President John Campbell ONZM is the lay member of the Expert Panel. Apart from his well known RSA and Vietnam veteran credentials, he has sound personal experience of the health system, having been Chief Executive of Dunedin Hospital for three years.

